

**Disability & Society** 



ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/cdso20

## Disability policy and UK political parties: absent, present or absent-present citizens?

## Elizabeth Evans

To cite this article: Elizabeth Evans (2022): Disability policy and UK political parties: absent, present or absent-present citizens?, Disability & Society, DOI: 10.1080/09687599.2022.2045191

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/09687599.2022.2045191

© 2022 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group



0

Published online: 01 Mar 2022.

Submit your article to this journal 🗗



View related articles



View Crossmark data 🗹

**OPEN ACCESS** 

```
Check for updates
```

Taylor & Francis Group

Routledge

# Disability policy and UK political parties: absent, present or absent-present citizens?

Elizabeth Evans 🝺

Goldsmiths University of London, London, UK

#### ABSTRACT

In his study of disability and policy making in Canada, Michael Prince conceptualised the idea of 'absent citizens' to describe how people with disabilities were marginalised in the political process and disability policy treated in a piecemeal fashion. This article examines whether disabled people in the UK also constitute absent citizens by analysing the election manifestos produced by the two main parties over the past decade. The research finds an asymmetry in the parties' attention to disability policy from 2017 onwards when disabled people were present as part of the wider critique of the Conservative's austerity agenda. Conversely, disabled people constituted a sort absent-presence for the Conservatives, as they were subjected to policies which disproportionately affected them, yet this was not made explicit. Finally, there is evidence to suggest a similar piecemeal approach to disability policy, but it would be difficult to frame disabled people as totally absent citizens.

#### **ARTICLE HISTORY**

Received 26 May 2021 Accepted 17 February 2022

#### **KEYWORDS**

Disability; UK politics; party manifestos; ableism

## **Points of interest**

- Disabled people in the UK have been disproportionately affected by the austerity politics of the past decade, but UK political parties have not always recognised or responded to disability inequality.
- This paper looks at disability policy pledges contained in UK political party manifestos since 2010.
- This paper finds a lack of attention paid to disability policy in 2010 and 2015 but an increased number of disability policies in Labour's manifestos in 2017 and 2019.
- This paper argues that although disabled people are absent from earlier Conservative manifestos they were subjected to policies that negatively affected them, making disabled people simultaneously absent and present.

**CONTACT** Elizabeth Evans Relizabeth.evans@gold.ac.uk

© 2022 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

• Finally, this paper also argues that the approach of the political parties to disability policy can best be described as piecemeal.

#### Introduction

According to the UK Government, around 21% of the UK population are disabled (UK Government, Family Resource Survey, 2018-2019), defined here, and in line with UK legislation, as 'a physical or mental impairment... [that] has a substantial and long-term adverse effect on the person's ability to carry out normal day-to-day activities' (UK Government and Equality Act 2010). Disabled people constitute a significant and diverse social group, and yet despite this heterogeneity research has found that they share a set of policy preferences (Reher 2021). How disabled people and disability policy are represented by political parties has, however, attracted little by way of scholarly analysis. This article seeks to fill that gap by exploring whether and how political parties seek to engage with disability by analysing the election manifestos produced by the Conservative and Labour parties covering the last four general elections (2010–2019), a period in which debates over austerity politics have dominated the policy agenda in the UK. The article finds an asymmetry in the parties approaches to disability policy, with disabled people more present in Labour manifestos from 2017 onwards; conversely, for the Conservatives, disabled people were subjected to welfare policies which disproportionately affected them, yet this was not made explicit thus rendering disabled people simultaneously absent and present - an absent-presence. Finally, the research uncovers that although there is evidence to suggest a piecemeal approach to disability policy, it would be difficult to frame disabled people as totally absent from the process.

Political parties play a central role in the representative process (Dalton, Farrell, and McAllister 2011), especially in a parliamentary system like the UK, moreover the policies they include within their election manifestos give a good indication of which groups they want to appeal to, as well as detailing their policy priorities for governing (Janda et al. 1995). Policies included in election manifestos can sometimes raise awareness of specific issues, or help develop public debate; indeed, parties can play an important role in initiating policy development (Laver 2003). Of course, not all commitments contained in a manifesto can be understood as a guarantee of what a party will actually deliver once in power, although research shows that manifesto pledges are usually fulfilled (Brouard et al. 2018), and this is particularly true in the UK (Bara 2005). In his study of British election manifestos, Mads Thau found that disabled people were the 11<sup>th</sup> out of 20 most frequently targeted groups (Thau 2019), and yet policy discussions surrounding disability rarely attracts national level attention during general elections, beyond that covered

by specialist media sources (for example, Disability News Service n.d.). Similarly, there has been limited academic attention paid to how political parties in the UK have engaged with disability. Conversely, discussions surrounding gender, and to a lesser extent race and ethnicity, have in recent years been fairly high-profile during UK-based election campaigns, whether that's related to the diversity of the candidates or policies designed specifically to appeal to women or racialized minorities (Ashe 2019).

In his study of disability, politics and policy making in Canada, Michael Prince argued that disabled people were effectively rendered 'absent citizens' and that this produced 'significant cultural, material and political disadvantages' (Prince 2009: 3). Prince observed that disabled people and disability policy were not considered a high priority for Governments, and that approaches to disability tended to consist of 'piecemeal' actions with policies and initiatives emerging in a sporadic fashion which indicated a lack of any strategic or joined-up approach to disability policy (33). Moreover, Prince noted that disabled people 'struggle to participate' in political processes (4) in part due to ableist cultural discrimination and stereotyping (70). Hence, the absences of disabled people from political processes and disability from policy development have a detrimental impact on tackling the interconnected nature of the social inequalities faced by disabled people. This article explores these findings in relation to the UK through a focus on three key areas: political participation, cultural discrimination and, and welfare reform. These three, interconnected, areas are important as they traverse the political, cultural and economic contexts which determine the lived realities of disabled people's lives in the UK.

This article focuses on the UK in order to more thoroughly contextualise the findings in light of the impact of austerity policies, alongside the Labour party's ideological shift under the leadership of Jeremy Corbyn, a veteran left wing MP who had long espoused an anti-capitalist and anti-imperialist politics (Whiteley et al. 2019). The politics of the past decade crystallized around a number of key themes which shaped the four elections under study. In brief, the financial crash dominated the 2010 election at which Labour was seeking a fourth term of office (Drake and Higgins 2012), while the (incorrect) prediction of another hung parliament and the potential influence of the Scottish National Party monopolized much of the 2015 election campaign, which was seen as a vote on the performance of the Conservative-Liberal Democrat coalition government (Cowley and Kavanagh 2016). For the 2017 and 2019 election campaigns, Brexit was the key issue, while a putative 'culture war' was emerging alongside high levels of dissatisfaction with the democratic process, both of which underscored the increasingly divided nature of UK politics (Hobolt 2018; Flinders 2020).

Given its traditional role in appealing to socially marginalised groups, disability policy might be considered to be the preserve of the left. Certainly,

research into the political attitudes of disabled people has revealed that they tend to hold left-leaning views (Reher 2021), although activists within the US disability rights movement have worked across the partisan divide in order to advance the interests of disabled people (Gastil 2000); while the positive correlation between ageing and disability is an important factor to consider given Conservative parties often prioritise and gain support from older voters (Chrisp and Pearce 2019). Thus, it is worth, as this article does, comparing the approaches of the two main parties in the UK. The focus is on the two main parties because although electoral support for third parties has been growing since 1974, the Conservatives and Labour party between them secured between 65% and 82.3% share of the vote over these four elections; moreover, they are the only parties with a realistic chance of forming a majority government at Westminster.

This research speaks to those interested in policy development and political representation, in particular the extent to which parties generate and promote policies related to under-represented and politically marginalised groups. Furthermore, the research also provides a useful case study for scholars interested in understanding how disability is treated by political parties during elections. The article begins by setting out the methods and case study context; the article then moves on to explore each of the three dimensions, including a brief literature review for each in order to contextualise the findings, paying attention to inter-party differences and intra-party changes over time; the article concludes with a discussion of whether or not disabled people could be considered absent citizens within a UK context.

#### Methods

This research defines disability in accordance with UK legislation but, perhaps more importantly, the approach is also shaped by the social model of disability. The social model, developed by disability rights activists, describes the ways in which society disables individuals and groups; in other words, one cannot 'have' or possess a disability, rather it is a phenomenon produced by society and reproduced through discourse, formal institutions and structures, and cultural norms (Campbell and Oliver 1996). Disability is thus understood as a system in which people with impairments (whether physical, mental, cognitive, developmental or intellectual) experience discrimination and stigma (Shakespeare 2006). Recognising that disability is not an area which has tended to attract much attention from political scientists, this article examines the extent to which the two main political parties in the UK engage with disability policy through a focus on the manifestos produced by the Conservative and Labour parties for the 2010, 2015, 2017 and 2019 UK General Elections.

The first step of the research process involved reading through each manifesto to understand its broad themes, this was juxtaposed with reading

academic work published as part of the post-election analysis which offered a discussion of the main thrusts of each party's offerings alongside a potted overview of the campaign. The second stage involved a simple keyword search of the manifestos for the following: disability/disabled/disabilities; impairment; accessible/accessibility; carer/s; illness; chronic health; sick/sickness; and mental health. Any specific policy pledges related to those keywords were then compiled into a dataset. Pledges which were more general, in other words those not just targeted at disabled people or addressing disability specifically were excluded, e.g. Labour's 2017 pledge to introduce a National Care Service. The number of specific Conservative pledges related to disability by election is as follows: 8 in 2010; 7 in 2015; 7 in 2017; and 8 in 2019; for the Labour Party, the numbers are: 7 in 2010; 13 in 2015; 27 in 2017; and 39 in 2019. From 2015 onwards the Labour Party produced a separate manifesto for disabled people, these manifestos were also read with specific policy pledges identified and included. The production of a separate policy document indicates that the party took disabled voters seriously and made efforts to speak to them directly; for the purposes of this research process it is worth noting that virtually all of the pledges included in the manifesto for disabled people were also included within the main manifesto.

The final stage involved a more detailed reading of any relevant sections related to political participation, cultural stereotypes and discrimination, and work and welfare reform, to properly understand the direction and substance of the specific policy pledges. Trying to code the pledges in this way, did on a couple of occasions pose some difficulty, specifically identifying if and when a policy could be considered solely as being in one or other category, where a policy crossed two or more of the themes – this was principally in relation to policies on tackling discrimination and work and welfare reform – it was included in both columns. Certainly, there were other significant policy areas of importance for disabled people which could be analysed, notably education and health, however, this research focuses primarily on participation, stereotyping and welfare reform because they enable greater analysis of the interconnectedness between the broader categories of ableism and austerity.

This study provides a close textual analysis of the manifestos, in order to identify and analyse disability policy pledges. Such an approach allows for a greater contextual analysis of the policies in relation to other key themes within the manifestos. The research adopted this approach to analysing the manifestos rather than using existing data from the Manifesto Project, a dataset which codes and categorises parties' policy preferences in order to provide a quantitative measure of each parties' emphasis on these categories (Manifesto Project n.d.), not only in response to the concerns raised about inter-coder reliability but also its theoretical underpinnings, and specifically it's focus on emphasis (i.e. the number of times a topic or issue is mentioned) rather than the actual position of the parties (Gemenis 2013). Accordingly, the policies were analysed in relation to the wider manifestos but also in relation to the broader political milieu which shaped the development of the manifestos, e.g. internal party debates about ideological direction or external factors such as Brexit.

## **Political participation**

Studies exploring the relationship between disability and political participation have typically focused on issues of access, exclusion, and marginalisation (Schur, Krus, and Blanck 2013). For example, research has noted that voter turnout and political participation is lower amongst people with disabilities (Schur and Adya 2013), indeed, disabled people were less likely to vote in the 2005 UK general election than non-disabled people (Clarke et al. 2006), this pattern is shaped by a range of factors related to resourcing and recruitment, hence the emphasis on improving accessibility to, and awareness of, the electoral process (Atkinson, Aaberg, and Darnolf 2017). Scholars have also found that disabled people are under-represented in positions of power (Sackey 2015; Levesque 2016), thus the removal of barriers related to inaccessibility, resourcing and discriminatory attitudes, has been considered a key part of enabling greater political representation (Evans and Reher 2020). A few studies have sought to explore how the issues and interests of disabled people are represented by politicians and governments; for example, Paul Chaney's analysis of activity in the UK Parliament found that although there had been some progress since the 1990s, the representation of disabled people was far from being a 'mainstream feature' of policy debate at Westminster (Chaney 2015). In fact, research has highlighted that political parties have not always been inclusive of disabled people (Levesque 2016; Evans and Reher 2020), although when it comes to advocating for disabled people, disabled elected representatives play a critical role (Guldvik, Askheim, and Johansen 2013; Langford and Levesgue 2017).

The two main political parties in the UK have not introduced many policies related to increasing and improving the political participation of disabled people. The Conservatives have had just one policy pledge on this issue: to 'improve the electoral registration process, to make it as accessible as possible' (Conservative Party Manifesto 2017: 42), however no further details were given regarding what the focus would be or indeed how it would be achieved. By comparison, Labour have issued three policy pledges in this area: to establish a cross-government committee to develop disability policy (Conservative Party Manifesto 2015:7); to ensure that selection processes for election candidates across the local, national and regional levels are accessible with all reasonable adjustments made (Conservative Party Manifesto

2017: 24; 2019:25); and to reinstate the access to elected office fund - set up to provide financial assistance to cover the costs faced by disabled candidates – which had been scrapped by the Conservatives (Conservative Party Manifesto 2019:68).

Neither party could claim to have put much emphasis on the political participation of disabled people, and the handful of policies that do appear are somewhat sporadic. Comparatively speaking Labour's slightly more substantial policies to address the issue can perhaps be explained by their approach to developing their election manifestos from 2017 onwards, which emphasised the participation of disabled people. In 2015 Labour undertook a two-year long Disability Equality Roadshow, which involved local meetings and consultation with disabled people and their carers around the UK to help develop policies for their 2017 manifesto based upon the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities framework. Meanwhile, the Conservatives more top-down approach to policy development, left principally to the leader and the Conservative Research Office, provides little space for the inclusion of disabled people, or even from the internal Conservative Disability Group.

Even though the Conservative party made strides to appear more socially progressive under the leadership of David Cameron, which partly included a focus on increasing the diversity of political candidates (Childs and Webb 2011), there is little evidence to suggest that the political participation of disabled people was seen as an important policy area. Meanwhile, the Labour party, who have traditionally sought to take the lead on matters relating to the political participation of traditionally marginalised and excluded groups, only really developed policies in this area from 2017 onwards when disabled people became more closely involved in policy development. Although Labour twice pledged to make selection processes accessible, research conducted with aspirant Labour candidates in subsequent years has revealed that candidates still face significant barriers (Evans and Reher 2020). Their 2015 pledge to introduce a cross-departmental committee was not included in subsequent years and indeed this type of approach is reminiscent of Prince's critique of disability mainstreaming approaches which he described as 'modest opportunities' which are unlikely to have a radically transformative effect (Prince 2009:109).

Finally, linking what the parties have to say about the political participation with the issue of representation of disabled people as candidates for elected office, the data for the past few elections reveals that the numbers of self-declared disabled politicians has been fairly static - it is worth noting that parties have not tended to collect or disclose the numbers of disabled candidates that they field at each election, despite this being a recommendation of the cross-party Speaker's Conference report into Parliamentary Representation (UK Parliament 2010). Survey data of the 2015 and 2017 election candidates in the UK, show that around 10 and 11% of candidates, respectively, indicated a disability; however, this data should be treated with caution because of both the low response rate and the reliance on self-reporting, furthermore according to the findings there were no Conservative disabled candidates (Evans and Reher 2020). Self-declared disabled MPs appear to constitute a very small number both within their own parties and also within the House of Commons more broadly, currently constituting around 1% of all MPs (2 Conservative, 3 Labour and 2 from other parties) – a significant under-representation when we consider that just over 20% of the UK population are disabled. And yet, despite this under-representation, the issue does not seem to attract much attention from the political parties.

## **Tackling discrimination**

Public opinion surveys have demonstrated that attitudes towards disabled people have become more positive over the past few decades (Office for Disability Issues 2009). For example, the British Social Attitude Survey has consistently reported the public's support for extra public spending for disabled people, coming second only to increased retirement benefits (British Social Attitudes Survey 2015). Concomitantly, levels of reported hate crime against disabled people in the UK has risen (BBC 2020), as have the number of disability employment discrimination cases (Disability Rights UK 2020). One way to explain this paradox is through the concept of ableism, which refers to structural forms of discrimination and marginalisation against disabled people, in part through perpetuating the idealisation of able-bodied and able-minded individuals (Campbell 2009). Ableism, captures the variety of ways in which states and societies are structured so as to disadvantage and exclude disabled people, and to ultimately render them as second-class or even disposable communities. Ableism helps explain why people are reluctant to identify with such a stigmatized group, a group typically presented as helpless or incompetent, or to engage in political activity stemming from that identity (Hahn 1988; Scotch 1988; Schur 1998; Schur, Krus, and Blanck 2013). Hence, examining the role that political parties play in challenging cultural stereotypes and discrimination against disabled people is important.

Both Labour and the Conservatives have developed a number of policies to address this issue. The Conservatives have developed six distinct pledges in this area, with some repeated across subsequent manifestos: to promote equality and tackle discrimination to 'help disabled people live independently' (Conservative Party Manifesto 2010:35); to remove the barriers that stop disabled people from entering the workforce (Conservative Party Manifesto 2015:17); to reduce the disability employment gap (Conservative Party

Manifesto 2015:19; 2017:57; 2019:17); to review legislation governing hate crimes on the basis of disability (Conservative Party Manifesto 2015:60; 2017:44); to tackle the stigma of mental health and disability discrimination (Conservative Party Manifesto 2017:48,70); and to protect people, including disabled people, from harassment (Conservative Party Manifesto 2019:20). For their part, Labour published 13 pledges, again with some repeated over subsequent manifestos: to introduce the Equality and Human Rights Commission to ensure people, including disabled people, are not held back at work (Conservative Party Manifesto 2010:24); to change our 'society's attitude to mental illness' (Conservative Party Manifesto 2010: 44); to introduce a new offence on disability hate crime (Conservative Party Manifesto 2015:37; 2019:74); to give mental health the same priority as physical health (Conservative Party Manifesto 2015:24); to halve the disability employment gap (Conservative Party Manifesto 2017:113; 2019:14); to tackle discrimination against disabled children in accessing education (Conservative Party Manifesto 2017:15); to introduce a duty on Higher Education Institutions to ensure courses are accessible (Conservative Party Manifesto 2017:17); to ensure annual reporting of disability hate crime (Conservative Party Manifesto 2017: 57); to strengthen the Equality Act to empower disabled people to challenge discrimination (Conservative Party Manifesto 2017: 57); to work to improve awareness of Autism and neurological difference (Conservative Party Manifesto 2017:113; 2019:68); to require employers to report on and act to close the disability pay gap (Conservative Party Manifesto 2019:68); to update the Equality Act to introduce disability leave as separate from sick leave (Conservative Party Manifesto 2019:68); and to strengthen the Equality Act to reflect social model of disability (Conservative Party Manifesto 2019:74).

Overall, the analysis reveals that while both parties increased the number of pledges in this area, from 2017 onward Labour committed themselves to a notably higher number of specific pledges. The analysis of the policies produced by the parties is organised into policies related to the main themes covered by the policies: hate crime; employment discrimination; and tackling the stigma of mental health issues.

The Conservatives commitment to reviewing legislation pertaining to hate crime on the basis of disability was first introduced in the 2015 manifesto appearing again in 2017 (although not 2019). While disability hate crime, was covered by the 2003 Criminal Justice Act, the actual law only allows for a sentencing extension, meaning that it can only be applied to those who have been convicted of a crime against a disabled person if there is proof that the person was motivated by hostility or prejudice towards the person's disability. Dissatisfied with the current provision, disability rights campaigners have argued for a strengthened legal framework to ensure higher conviction rates in order to deliver justice for disabled people. The Conservative's discussion of the proposal in their 2015 manifesto was restricted to a review

10 👄 E. EVANS

of the current legislation (rather than the introduction of a new offence), also, and perhaps more importantly, they did not focus on disability per se but rather discussed it alongside hate crime on the basis of sexual orientation and transgender identity (62), this was the same framing included in their 2017 manifesto (46). For its part, the Labour party had a specific pledge in its 2015 manifesto to introduce a new offence on disability hate crime in order to send a 'clear message that abuse of disabled people must be stamped out' (14). Labour kept a version of this policy for subsequent manifestos. In 2017 Labour committed to introducing a new duty to ensure the annual reporting of levels of disability hate crime and violence against disabled women (22, repeated in 2019:22) drawing attention to the fact that the Conservatives had 'failed' to expand the scope of the law to cover disability (22).

In 2015 the Conservatives committed to halving the disability employment gap by 'transforming policy practice and public attitudes' and to 'remove the barriers' to women and disabled people entering the workforce (19), although this is not stated this is implicitly linked to the welfare reform agenda (discussed below) which aimed to move disabled people off of benefits and into work. The discourse used in 2015 however is one in which the disability employment gap is presented as a set of cultural barriers to be overcome, rather than a reflection of the fact that some disabled people and those with chronic illnesses cannot work. In their 2017 and 2019 manifestos Labour also linked forms of discrimination to the workplace, but instead focussed on the discrimination faced by those already in the workplace, making specific reference to autism, including a commitment to raise awareness of 'neurological differences' and 'neurodiversty' in 2017 (113) and again in 2019 (16 of the manifesto for disabled people). Drawing attention to the high levels of discrimination experienced by neurodivergent workers, Labour pledged to work with trade unions and employers in order to raise awareness and tackle discrimination.

The Conservatives have included policies specifically related to mental health in all of their past four manifestos, and they have prioritised trying to ensure parity between mental and physical health, indeed, the pledge to tackle the 'stigma' of mental health is mentioned on three separate occasions, and there is a specific section entitled the Mental Health Gap. Labour's policies on mental health were underpinned by significant spending commitments, for instance in 2017 they pledged an extra 1.6 billion for the NHS to spend on mental health care (33), in 2010 they committed to fund an additional 8,000 new therapists (33), while in 2015 Labour also promised to ensure that NHS staff all received mental health training (24). The increasing emphasis placed upon mental health and raising its status to the equivalent of physical health is an important step in tackling the discrimination often faced by those who experience mental illness, specifically the stigma

circulated by a media which links mental illness to violence Mental Health Foundation 2021).

Both Conservatives and Labour have included a number of policy commitments in their manifestos that recognise the importance of tackling discrimination against disabled people, they also both emphasise that this can be addressed through hate crime legislation. It is clear that Labour has had much more of a focus on this from 2017 onwards, again perhaps underscoring the importance of the presence of disabled people in the policy-making process. Of course, part of the negative stereotyping which blights the lives of disabled people in the UK stems from the ways in which they are presented in the national media, (Briant, Watson, and Philo 2013); for example, the BBC ran a TV show from 2009 to 2015 called Saints and Scroungers which sought to expose benefit thieves. The combined impact of concrete reforms along with popular representations of disabled people as scroungers meant that for the first half of the 2010s disabled people were treated with suspicion, especially those in receipt of state benefits, which to some extent enabled and facilitated the welfare reform agenda.

#### Welfare reform

In 2019 the UN published a report which revealed the heavy cost of the UK Government's austerity agenda; the report presented an unflinching analysis of the scale and depth of poverty, highlighting in particular the disproportionate effect of welfare reform on the lives of disabled people (Ryan 2019). A key plank of the austerity agenda was reducing benefit payments, for example restricting access to the Employment and Support Allowance (ESA), a welfare benefit for disabled people or those living with a long-term medical condition who are unable to find work and are not yet at the state retirement age (Beatty and Fothergill 2015). Alongside the cuts there was an emphasis on getting disabled people into work (Garthwaite 2011), partly through the increased use of work capability assessments (WCA's), which resulted in increased numbers of disabled people being deemed 'fit for work' (Clifford 2020). During the same period, the Conservative Government introduced Universal Credit (UC), which replaced a number of benefits and allowances with a single payment (Royston 2012); the Conservatives also replaced the Disability Living Allowance with Personal Independence Payments (PIP), which were accompanied by planned reductions and attempts to restrict who counted as disabled (Roulstone 2015). These reforms have resulted in a much-reduced income for disabled people (Ryan 2019).

Over the past four elections the Conservatives have issued nine policies related to disabled people and welfare reform: to provide financial support through Incapacity Benefit to the 'genuinely disabled' (Conservative Party Manifesto 2010:15); to protect the Disability Living Allowance (DLA) and

attendance allowance (Conservative Party Manifesto 2010:53); to maintain government contributions to Child Trust Funds for families with disabled children (Conservative Party Manifesto 2010:19); to devolve control so that people have access to a single budget that combines health and social care (Conservative Party Manifesto 2010:48); to reform the welfare system to stop 'benefit cheats' (Conservative Party Manifesto 2015:28); to exempt those receiving DLA or Personal Independent Plans (PIP) from the maximum household benefit rule (Conservative Party Manifesto 2015:28); to exempt those in receipt of disability benefits from the 2 year freeze to working age benefits (Conservative Party Manifesto 2015:28); to provide tailored employment support for unemployed disabled benefit claimants (Conservative Party Manifesto 2017:57); and to reduce the number of reassessments for disabled people to access support (Conservative Party Manifesto 2019:17).

Labour, meanwhile pledged to introduce 19 policies in this area: to extend work capability assessments for Incapacity Benefit (Labour Party 2010:23); to provide an additional £100 per year for Child Trust Funds for disabled children (Labour Party 2010:26); to overhaul the work capability assessments (Labour Party 2015: 33); to abolish the Bedroom Tax, a cut in housing benefit for those deemed to have a spare bedroom (Labour Party 2015:33; 2017:63; 2019:73); to scrap targets for sanctions in Jobcentre Plus (Labour Party 2015:10); to devolve benefits that support disabled people to Scotland (Labour Party 2015:44); to offer disabled people the option of personalised budgets (Labour Party 2015:46); to scrap the work capability and PIP assessments (Labour Party 2017:57; 2019:74); to scrap the sanctions regime (Labour Party 2017:57; 2019:72); to reverse cuts to PIP, ESA and Universal Credit (Labour Party 2017:56); to explore how to expand access to work (Labour Party 2017:57); to reverse the cuts to Access for All (Labour Party 2017:18); to increase carer's allowance (Labour Party 2017; 2019:74); to replace the Department for Work and Pensions with a Department of Social Security (Labour Party 2019:72); to end migration onto Universal Credit and co-design a new system with disabled people (Labour Party 2019:72); to increase ESA (Labour Party 2019:74); to raise the basic rate for disabled children to the level of child tax credits (Labour Party 2019:74); to provide extra support for severely disabled people without a carer (Labour Party 2019:74); and to end the privatisation of assessments (Labour Party 2019:74).

Unsurprisingly, and as the above lists demonstrate, Labour introduced twice as many policies related to disabled people and welfare reform as did the Conservatives, even though the policies introduced by the latter party had direct implications for disabled people they were not explicitly articulated. Indeed, while the parties' manifestos contained a similar number of policies in this area at the 2010 and 2015 elections, Labour developed a much higher number of specific pledges related to disability and welfare reform in their 2017 and 2019 manifestos. The election of Jeremy Corbyn

as leader of the Labour Party following the 2015 election resulted in the development of anti-austerity manifestos which contained many policies related to halting or reversing welfare reform. The pledges contained in those later Labour manifestos also took a different turn, and tone, from those in previous manifestos. For example, in 2010 Labour pledged to 'extend tough-but-fair work capability tests' in order to reassess the incapacity benefits claims of 1.4 million people (18), such a policy went further than any-thing promised by the Conservatives in that election, who included a vaguer commitment to provide financial support for the 'genuinely disabled' (26). Hence, at the 2010 election both parties presented policies which suggested that there were too many people in receipt of benefits and that there were people cheating the system. Concomitantly, at the 2010 election the Conservatives also pledged to protect the Disability Living Allowance (53), which they actually ended up phasing out from 2013 onwards.

By the 2015 election Labour had changed its position on WCA's calling instead for an 'overhaul' of the system, drawing particular attention to their pledge to scrap the targets for sanctions in Jobcentre Plus (a government-funded agency tasked with getting people into work and administering social security benefits). According to a report produced by the National Audit Office a benefit sanction is 'a penalty imposed on a claimant meaning a loss of income when someone does not meet conditions like attending jobcentre appointments. Sanctions are not rare: 24% of Jobseeker's Allowance claimants received at least one between 2010 and 2015.' (National Audit Office 2016). Conversely, in 2015 the Conservatives strengthened their commitment to reforming the welfare system pledging to stop 'benefits' cheats' and to ending 'welfare abuse' (28). The disability policies in their 2015 manifesto were largely focussed on increasing the number of disabled people into work. In 2017 any reference to work capability assessments and tackling benefits abuse through reforming the welfare system had disappeared from the Conservatives manifesto; furthermore by 2019 the Conservatives committed themselves to reducing the number of reassessments that disabled people have to go through in order to 'prove their disability' in order to get support (17). Hence, for the Conservatives the discourse surrounding benefits cheats had largely been dropped from 2017 onwards, once the reforms had been achieved.

At the 2017 election Labour dropped its plans to 'overhaul' WCA's, instead pledging to 'scrap' the programme, to end the sanctions regime and to reverse the cuts that had been introduced to various benefits and allowances including the Employment Support Allowance. The manifesto itself contained a lengthy critique of the Conservatives austerity programme and in particular its damaging effects on disabled people. The 2019 Labour manifesto went further still, pledging to replace the Department for Work and Pensions with a new Department for Social Security which would be 'supportive and enabling' of disabled people (72), they also retained their commitment to ending WCA's, the sanctions regime and the privatisation of assessments. In their place Labour promised to work with disabled people to co-develop a replacement system for benefits and to halt the migration of more people onto the Government's Universal Credit scheme.

Given the impact of the welfare reform agenda on disabled people, their absence from the Conservative manifestos is striking and suggestive of an absence from the policy-making process. Having set out the key policies that were presented by the two main parties in relation to our three key dimensions the next section of the paper considers the extent to which we can consider disabled people absent citizens.

#### Absent, present or absent-present?

Michael Prince's analysis of disability and policy-making in Canada demonstrated the various ways in which people with disabilities and their policy issues and interests were effectively absented from the policy-making process (Prince 2009). Where disability policy *was* developed it was done in an ad-hoc and piecemeal fashion. Having analysed the manifestos produced by the two main parties over the past four general elections, it would be difficult to argue that disabled people were absent *per se* although the policies that are included in the manifestos can in part be characterised as piecemeal. It is clear from reading the Labour manifestos and indeed the wider coverage and analysis of the elections, that disability became a much more important and high-profile policy area for the Labour party under Jeremy Corbyn's leadership. For example, in his 2018 speech to the Labour party conference Corbyn declared that the Conservatives had 'created a hostile environment for disabled people' through creating a social security system which inculcated a form of 'institutionalised bullying.'

As the data discussed above illustrates, from 2017 onwards Labour had a strikingly higher number of specific pledges related to disability, indeed the specificity and range of the policy proposals from Labour demonstrates that they saw disability policy and disabled people as constituting both an important plank of their critique of the Government but also as a means by which to attract disabled voters. Pledges related to disability appeared in relation to a whole host of policy areas including housing, health, education, transport and the economy. It is also evident that a number of Labour policies included in the 2017 manifesto, though by no means all, also appeared in their 2019 offering thereby offering some continuity in terms of their disability policy, e.g. around scrapping WCA's and sanctions regimes. As such, it would be difficult to argue that disabled citizens are absent from Labour's manifestos from 2017 onwards. However, it is also the case that the Labour 2019 manifesto was frequently judged to lack credibility, in part due to the sheer number and range of policies as well as concerns about affordability (Sloman 2021).

Meanwhile, the overall number of Conservative pledges suggests a relative failure to either engage with disability policy or, indeed, to appeal to disabled voters, yet despite this seeming absence, the welfare reform agenda, and in particular the use of work capability assessments to drive down the number of benefits claimants, had a significant and disproportionate impact on disabled people. The policies included in the 2010 and 2015 manifestos which promised to clamp down on 'benefits cheats' and 'welfare abuse' had direct implications for disabled people. The impact was of such significance, as highlighted in the UN report, that it would be difficult to argue that disabled people were completely absent because they constituted a key, yet unspoken, target of the attempts to reduce the benefits bill. Concomitantly, disabled people although not frequently present in the Conservative manifestos could not necessarily be considered wholly absent. In fact, it might be more accurate to consider them as constituting a sort of absent-presence, in recognition of the liminal space occupied by disabled people and disability within the welfare regime policy agenda, this was especially prevalent in the 2010 and 2015 manifestos. For the latter manifestos which were produced during a time at which the focus was on Brexit, and many of the key welfare reforms had been achieved, it is much easier to identify a more ad hoc and piecemeal approach to disability policy with policies appearing in one manifesto and not repeated in subsequent manifestos, e.g. in 2019 they dropped any reference to disability hate crime; such an approach could reflect a sense of disabled people as absent citizens.

The data pertaining to the number of disability related policy pledges reveals that there were more policies than those captured by the three areas that this article has focussed on - indeed in addition to those discussed there were 7 Conservative and 33 Labour policies which did not fit the categories. Surveying these policies reveals a somewhat piecemeal approach, similar to the policy areas that this article has focussed on, some pledges were introduced at one election and then not included in subsequent manifestos or were not tied to the wider issue of disability equality. For Labour some of these policies related to education and in particular a commitment to better supporting special education needs and disability (SEND) students and to embedding SEND training for all teachers, as well as introducing a new duty on higher education institutions to ensure all courses are accessible. Indeed, accessibility shaped the policies that tended to emerge in either transport sections, for example making all new buses talking buses to help the visually impaired, or in relation to housing, for instance ensuring all new build homes were accessible. Similarly, the Conservatives also had some more ad hoc policies such as introducing mental health check-ups for those who had left the armed services; although they did pledge to publish a national strategy for disabled people by the end of 2020 (eventually published during the summer of 2021). The sense that the main political parties did not really consider disability policy in a strategic fashion, or as part of a wider policy agenda, is evident in the reactions of some disability rights activists. For instance, *Disability News Service* carried stories criticising the Conservatives in 2019 for only introducing five new policies for disabled people (Pring 2019) and criticising Labour for using its disability roadshow as a 'tick boxing' exercise rather than as a way of genuinely engaging with disabled people (Pring 2021)

The political climate in the UK has changed considerably since the early 2010s, In a speech delivered to the Conservative Party conference in October 2018, then Conservative Prime Minister Theresa May declared an end to austerity; one year later Conservative Chancellor of the Exchequer Sajid Javid also declared 'an end of austerity' (BBC 2019). Despite increased public spending as a result of COVID, the Conservative government have recently announced increased tax rises alongside the ending of the temporary uplift to Universal Credit, both of which will result in many, especially low-income households, seeing their income reduced. Indeed, the combined impact of COVID and Brexit means that many disabled people will likely experience very difficult economic conditions over the next few years. Consequently, it is imperative that political parties undertake genuine engagement with disabled people's organisations in order to ensure that the wide range of issues and interests that are important to disabled people are made present in the policy-making process and especially during election periods when voters decide who to vote for, or indeed whether to vote.

#### Conclusions

If political parties act as linkages between the electorate, the legislature and government, then questioning which policy areas they prioritise in their election manifestos can reveal which social groups are rendered absent or present in the representative process. While the representation of social groups by political parties is a well-established field within political science, there has not traditionally, been much attention paid to the representation of disabled people in the UK. Hence, this article has sought to contribute towards developing our knowledge in this area by exploring the ways in which the main political parties have engaged with disabled people by including disability policy within their manifestos over the past four elections. In particular, the paper has focussed on the extent to which they have addressed three key policy areas: political participation; tackling discrimination; and welfare reform. The research has found that the parties have tended to pay little attention to the political participation of disabled people, with many of their policies directed towards work and welfare reform.

Drawing upon Michael Prince's idea of disabled people as absent citizens in the political and policy-making process in Canada (Prince 2009), this paper has considered whether or not we can apply the same idea in the UK. Studying the manifestos closely and situating them within the wider political context of the post-2008 economic crash has revealed that it was not until Jeremy Corbyn's term of office as leader of the Labour party that they expanded the breadth of the disability policies included in their election offerings. The research finds that there is an asymmetry in the parties' attention to matters related to disability, but that this only emerged at the 2017 general election under Jeremy Corbyn's leadership of the Labour party when disabled people were present as part of the wider critique of the Conservative's austerity agenda. Meanwhile, disabled people constituted a sort absent-presence for the Conservatives as disabled people were subjected to policies which disproportionately affected them, yet it was not made explicit, this meant that they did not form part of the process, deliberation or debate. Finally, the article finds that there is evidence to suggest a similar piecemeal approach to disability policy, as identified by Prince in relation to Canada, but it would be difficult to frame disabled people as totally absent from the process.

Of course, this paper has only explored one way in which disability policy is articulated – through political party manifestos; further research could usefully examine the ways in which disability policy is treated at the governmental level, specifically in terms of the development and, perhaps more importantly, its implementation and the evaluation of its effects. The representation of disabled people, a diverse social group, is an important issue, not just in terms of thinking though the politics of inclusion but also in relation to policies which can either address or exacerbate existing patterns of social inequality, both in the UK and around the world.

#### **Disclosure statement**

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the authors.

#### Funding

ISRF;

#### ORCID

Elizabeth Evans (i) http://orcid.org/0000-0002-3237-8951

#### 18 👄 E. EVANS

#### References

- Ashe, J. 2019. Political Candidate Selection: Who Wins, Who Loses, and under-Representation in the UK. London: Routledge.
- Atkinson, V., R. Aaberg, and S. Darnolf. 2017. "Disability Rights and Election Observation: Increasing Access to the Political Process." *Nordic Journal of Human Rights* 35 (4): 375–391. doi:10.1080/18918131.2017.1400348.
- Bara, J. 2005. "A Question of Trust: Implementing Party Manifestos." *Parliamentary Affairs* 58 (3): 585–599. doi:10.1093/pa/gsi053.
- BBC. 2019. "Chancellor Sajid Javid Declares End of Austerity." September 4. https://www. bbc.co.uk/news/business-49577250 (accessed November 3, 2021).
- BBC. 2020. "Disability Hate Crime." 8 October. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-54433753 (accessed April 27, 2021).
- Beatty, C., and S. Fothergill. 2015. "Disability Benefits in an Age of Austerity." Social Policy & Administration 49 (2): 161–181. doi:10.1111/spol.12117.
- Briant, E., N. Watson, and G. Philo. 2013. "Reporting Disability in the Age of Austerity: The Changing Face of Media Representation of Disability and Disabled People in the United Kingdom and the Creation of New 'Folk Devils." *Disability & Society* 28 (6): 874–889. doi:10.1080/09687599.2013.813837.
- British Social Attitudes Survey. 2015. https://www.bsa.natcen.ac.uk/media/38977/bsa32\_ welfare.pdf (accessed April 27, 2021).
- Brouard, S., E. Grossman, I. Guinaudeau, S. Persico, and C. Froio. 2018. "Do Party Manifestos Matter in Policy-Making? Capacities, Incentives and Outcomes of Electoral Programmes in France." *Political Studies* 66 (4): 903–921. doi:10.1177/0032321717745433.
- Campbell, F. K. 2009. Contours of Ableism: Basingstoke: Palgrave.
- Campbell, J., and M. Oliver. 1996. Disability Politics. London: Routledge

Chaney, P. 2015. "Institutional Ableism, Critical Actors and the Substantive Representation of Disabled People: Evidence from the UK Parliament 1940–2012." *The Journal of Legislative Studies* 21 (2): 168–191. doi:10.1080/13572334.2014.975512.

Childs, S., and P. Webb. 2011. Sex, Gender and the Conservative Party. Basingstoke: Palgrave. Chrisp, J., and N. Pearce. 2019. "Grey Power: Towards a Political Economy of Older Voters

- in the UK." The Political Quarterly 90 (4): 743–756. doi:10.1111/1467-923X.12737.
- Clarke, H., D. Sanders, M. Stewart, and P. Whiteley. 2006. "Taking the Bloom off New Labour's Rose: Party Choice and Voter Turnout in Britain, 2005." *Journal of Elections, Public Opinion & Parties* 16 (1): 3–36. doi:10.1080/13689880500504978.

Clifford, E. 2020. The War on Disabled People. London: Zed Books.

- Conservative Party Manifesto. 2010. "Invitation to Join the Government of Britain." https:// general-election-2010.co.uk/2010-general-election-manifestos/Conservative-Part y-Manifesto-2010.pdf
- Conservative Party Manifesto. 2015. "Strong Leadership, a Clear Economic Plan a Brighter, More Secure Future." https://www.theresavilliers.co.uk/sites/www.theresavilliers.co.uk/ files/conservativemanifesto2015.pdf
- Conservative Party Manifesto. 2017. "Forward, Together." http://ucrel.lancs.ac.uk/wmatrix/ ukmanifestos2017/localpdf/Conservatives.pdf
- Conservative Party Manifesto. 2019. "Get Brexit Done." https://assets-global.website-files. com/5da42e2cae7ebd3f8bde353c/5dda924905da587992a064ba\_Conservative%20 2019%20Manifesto.pdf
- Cowley, P., and D. Kavanagh. 2016. The British General Election of 2015. Basingstoke: Palgrave.
- Dalton, R. J., D. M. Farrell, and I. McAllister. 2011. *Political Parties and Democratic Linkage*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Disability News Service. n.d. https://www.disabilitynewsservice.com/ (accessed May 10, 2021). Disability Rights UK. 2020. "Large Increase in Disability Employment Discrimination Cases."

20 January. https://www.disabilityrightsuk.org/news/2020/january/large-increas e-disability-employment-discrimination-cases (accessed April 27, 2021).

- Drake, P., and M. Higgins. 2012. "Lights, Camera, Election: Celebrity, Performance and the 2010 UK General Election Leadership Debates." *The British Journal of Politics and International Relations* 14 (3): 375–391. doi:10.1111/j.1467-856X.2011.00504.x.
- Evans, E., and S. Reher. 2020. "Disability and Political Representation: Analysing the Obstacles to Elected Office in the UK." *International Political Science Review*. doi:10.1177/0192512120947458.
- Flinders, M. 2020. "Not a Brexit Election? Pessimism, Promises and Populism 'UK-Style." *Parliamentary Affairs* 73 (Supplement\_1): 225–242. doi:10.1093/pa/gsaa030.
- Garthwaite, K. 2011. "The Language of Shirkers and Scroungers?' Talking about Illness, Disability and Coalition Welfare Reform." *Disability & Society* 26 (3): 369–372. doi:10.10 80/09687599.2011.560420.
- Gastil, J. 2000. "The Political Beliefs and Orientations of People with Disabilities." Social Science Quarterly 1: 588–603.
- Gemenis, K. 2013. "What to Do (and Not to Do) with the Comparative Manifestos Project Data." *Political Studies* 61 (1\_suppl): 3–23. doi:10.1111/1467-9248.12015.
- Guldvik, I., O. P. Askheim, and V. Johansen. 2013. "Political Citizenship and Local Political Participation for Disabled People." *Citizenship Studies* 17 (1): 76–91. doi:10.1080/13621 025.2013.764219.
- Hahn, H. 1988. "The Politics of Physical Differences: Disability and Discrimination." *Journal* of Social Issues 44 (1): 39–47. doi:10.1111/j.1540-4560.1988.tb02047.x.
- Hobolt, S. B. 2018. "Brexit and the 2017 UK General Election." JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies 56 (1): 39–50. doi:10.1111/jcms.12751.
- Janda, K., R. Harmel, C. Edens, and P. Goff. 1995. "Changes in Party Identity: Evidence from Party Manifestos." *Party Politics* 1 (2): 171–196. doi:10.1177/1354068895001002001.
- Labour Party. 2010. "A Future Fair for All." http://www.cpa.org.uk/cpa\_documents/ TheLabourPartyManifesto-2010.pdf
- Labour Party. 2015. "A Better Future for Disabled People." https://www.disabilityrightsuk. org/sites/default/files/pdf/A%20Better%20Future%20for%20Disabled%20People.pdf
- Labour Party. 2015. "A Better Future." https://b.3cdn.net/labouruk/e0e65bbcfdd383c61f\_mlbr0j2o6.pdf
- Labour Party. 2017. "For the Many Not the Few." https://labour.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/labour-manifesto-2017.pdf
- Labour Party. 2017. "Nothing About You Without You." https://labour.org.uk/wp-content/ uploads/2017/10/manifesto-for-disabled-people-1.pdf
- Labour Party. 2019. "Breaking Down Barriers." https://labour.org.uk/wp-content/up-loads/2019/12/Breaking-Down-Barriers.pdf
- Labour Party. 2019. "It's Time for Real Change." https://labour.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Real-Change-Labour-Manifesto-2019.pdf
- Langford, B., and M. Levesque. 2017. "Symbolic and Substantive Relevance of Politicians with Disabilities: A British Columbia Case Study." *Canadian Parliamentary Review 40(2)*.
- Laver, M, ed. 2003. Estimating the Policy Position of Political Actors. London: Routledge. Levesque, M. 2016. "Searching for Persons with Disabilities in Canadian Provincial Office." Canadian Journal of Disability Studies 5 (1): 73–106. doi:10.15353/cjds.v5i1.250.

Manifesto Project. n.d. https://manifesto-project.wzb.eu/ (accessed October 20, 2021).

Mental Health Foundation. 2021. "Stigma and Discrimination." October 4. https://www. mentalhealth.org.uk/a-to-z/s/stigma-and-discrimination (accessed April 4, 2021).

20 👄 E. EVANS

- National Audit Office. 2016. "Benefit Sanctions." November 30. https://www.nao.org.uk/ report/benefit-sanctions/ (accessed April 5, 2021).
- Office for Disability Issues. 2009. "Public Perceptions of Disabled People." https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/ file/325989/ppdp.pdf (accessed April 27, 2021).
- Prince, M. 2009. Absent Citizens. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Pring, J. 2021. "Frustration and Anger at Labour's New 'Tick-Box' Roadshow Plans." *Disability News Service*, February 11. https://www.disabilitynewsservice.com/frustration-and-anger-a t-labours-new-tick-box-roadshow-plans/ (accessed April 28, 2021).
- Pring, J. 2019. "Election 2019: Tories Offer Just Five New Disability Policies," November 28. https://www.disabilitynewsservice.com/election-2019-tories-offer-just-fiv e-new-disability-policies/ (accessed May 3, 2021).
- Reher, S. 2021. "Do Disabled Candidates Represent Disabled Citizens?" British Journal of Political Science 1–15. doi:10.1017/S0007123420000733.
- Roulstone, A. 2015. "Personal Independence Payments, Welfare Reform and the Shrinking Disability Category." *Disability & Society* 30 (5): 673–688. doi:10.1080/09687599.2015.10 21759.
- Royston, S. 2012. "Understanding Universal Credit." *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice* 20 (1): 69–86. doi:10.1332/175982712X626789.
- Ryan, F. 2019. Crippled. London: Verso
- Sackey, E. 2015. "Disability and Political Participation in Ghana: An Alternative Perspective." *Scandinavian Journal of Disability Research* 17 (4): 366–381. doi:10.1080/15017419.201 4.941925.
- Schur, L. 1998. "Disability and the Psychology of Political Participation." *Journal of Disability Policy Studies* 9 (2): 3–31. doi:10.1177/104420739800900202.
- Schur, L., and M. Adya. 2013. "Sidelined or Mainstreamed? Political Participation and Attitudes of People with Disabilities in the United States." *Social Science Quarterly* 94 (3): 811–839. doi:10.1111/j.1540-6237.2012.00885.x.
- Schur, L., D. Krus, and P. Blanck. 2013. *People with Disabilities: Sidelined or Mainstreamed?* Cambridge: CUP.
- Scotch, R. 1988. "Disability as the Basis for a Social Movement: Advocacy and the Politics of Definition." *Journal of Social Issues* 44 (1): 159–172. doi:10.1111/j.1540-4560.1988. tb02055.x.
- Shakespeare, T. 2006. "The Social Model of Disability." In *The Disability Studies Reader*, edited by Lennard J. Davis. 2. 197–204. New York: Routledge.
- Sloman, P. 2021. "Where's the Money Coming from?' Manifesto Costings and the Politics of Fiscal Credibility in UK General Elections, 1955–2019." The British Journal of Politics and International Relations 23 (3): 355–373. doi: 1369148120951026.
- Thau, M. 2019. "How Political Parties Use Group-Based Appeals: Evidence from Britain 1964–2015." *Political Studies* 67 (1): 63–82. doi:10.1177/0032321717744495.
- UK Government, Equality Act. 2010. https://www.gov.uk/definition-of-disability-unde r-equality-act-2010 (accessed April 20, 2021).
- UK Government, Family Resource Survey. 2018–2019. https://assets.publishing.service.gov. uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/874507/ family-resources-survey-2018-19.pdf (accessed April 20, 2021).
- UK Parliament. 2010. "Speaker's Conference (on Parliamentary Representation)." https:// publications.parliament.uk/pa/spconf/239/239i.pdf (accessed May 5, 2021).
- Whiteley, P., M. Poletti, P. Webb, and R. Bale. 2019. "Oh Jeremy Corbyn! Why Did Labour Party Membership Soar after the 2015 General Election?" *The British Journal of Politics and International Relations* 21 (1): 80–98. doi:10.1177/1369148118815408.